TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

April 24, 2013
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Tom Steketee, Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams
OTHERS PRESENT:  Steve Allen, Paul Hatch (NH Department of Safety), Ruth Hook, Chief Kilmer (Orford Police), Tim Cole, Mr. & Mrs. Arthur Keefe, Mr. & Mrs. Gary Miller, David Smith (Fire Department), Robb Day , Ted Cooley (Energy Committee), Sheri Clifford (Town Administrator)
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order 5:30 at pm.

Paul Hatch – NH Department of Safety
Hatch explained the grant contract in the amount of $12,043.00 for purchasing a duel band radio and two MBTs (Mobile Data Terminal).  This would cover the total cost of the duel band radio and MBT for the new cruiser and half of the cost for the other MBT in the Chief’s cruiser.
A motion was made to accept the grant contract in the amount of $12,043.00.  The motion passed and the contract was signed.

Bids for Police Cruiser
Steketee opened the three bids received for the new police cruiser.  

1.  Flanders & Patch Motor Sales, Inc. – Cannot meet specs as orders for 2013 vehicles have closed.

2. Gateway Motors – Unable to bid as last day to order 2013 vehicles was April 12, 2013.

3. The Irwin Zone – Cannot meet bid specs due to final order due April 12, 2013.

A fourth bid was received from John Grappone Ford, but was not opened as it did not meet the bid deadline of April 23, 2013.

There were no acceptable bids received for the Board to act upon.
Chief Kilmer will report at the May 8th meeting with regards to pricing on 2014 models and options.

Steve Allen – Assessor
Allen reported that he has 72 pick-ups generated by the property inventory forms.  The changes will be completed by May 20th for data entry by the Tax Collector for the first issue of tax bills.

Allen reviewed the report from the NH Department of Revenue regarding the equalization ratio.  He stated that everything is in line and a ratio of 100% is good for the Town.

Gary Miller – Upper Baker Pond Road
Miller had two concerns with regards to Upper Baker Pond Road.  One, without the blacktop the road has turned into a race track creating a safety issue for when campers are present and two, the dust factor now that the road is no longer paved.  He is not able to open windows on the road side due to the amount of dust.  He would like to purchase two crossing signs to place along the road to slow down traffic and make it safer for crossing and felt that more police presence would help.  For the dust problem he would like to highway department to put calcium chloride down on the road to keep the dust down.  
Steketee will speak with the Chief regarding the signs and meet with Miller at a later date.

Robb Day & Ted Cooley – Energy Committee Report
Day reported on a meeting with PSNH regarding possible energy efficient streetlights at a savings to the town.  Recommended was a change from OL (outdoor lighting) to EOL (energy efficient outdoor lighting) for our streetlights.  The Town would own the hardware and enter into a maintenance agreement with PSNH.  Billing would remain the same until the fixtures were paid in full, then the town would see a savings of about $2,900 per year.

The Board asked the life expectancy of the fixtures, when would updates be required in the future and why is PSNH getting out of owning the fixtures and entering into maintenance only.  The Energy Committee will contact PSNH and report back to the Board at a future date.
The Board asked that the Energy Committee gather requests for quotes for work to be done on the furnaces at the town office and report their findings at a later date.
David Smith – Orford Fire Department
Smith reported that at the Fire Association Annual Meeting that Arthur Dennis was voted in as Fire Chief, Tim Hebb as Assistant Chief and John Dunham as Administrative Officer.  

He also reported that Engine One is having the pump tested, the Lease has been discussed without resolution, and he wanted to know the Boards feelings on Dennis being Fire Chief.  Adams stated that the Board is willing to assist the Chief with qualifying per the job description, however, that would mean that Dennis would need to meet quarterly with the Board.  Also, the Board would like to meet the new Administrative Officer and know his duties as well as have all the proper paper work filed for a new member.

Smith stated he would like to see a resolution to the On-Call Policy as it is critical to the operation of the Fire Department.  The Board stated that the policy will be discussed later in the meeting.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of April 10, 2013 were approved as amended.

The minutes of April 12, 2013 were approved as amended.           
II.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
Cooley discussed possible times to view two barns, both on Route 10, for possible easements.  Clifford was asked to contact the owners and schedule a visit for either the morning of May 2nd, or anytime on May 6th.
Cooley reported that she has spoken with the Conservation Commission regarding further investigation into expanding recycling in town.  She will report further at a future meeting.  She also felt that the Board could do more with finding a Deputy Town Clerk interested in running for Town Clerk when Louise Mack retires in 2014.  The Board will speak with Mack at the next meeting to discuss the position.

Adams reported on the engineering cost for replacement of the Archertown Bridge at Newcomb Hollow.  NH Department of Transportation did not agree with the amount quoted by FEMA.  DuBois and King reviewed the amount and it was not what the amount estimated, it was determined that the amount from FEMA was $81,000 short. FEMA will pay for actual, reasonable services and NH Department will pay for reasonable charges.  He will report further once the information is made available.

Steketee reported that the parking signs on Route 10 south.  He and Charlie Waterbury met with Carl Hussey, NH Department of Transportation, some signs will be moved and others removed.  The situation is now resolved.

B.  Creamery Bridge/Tillotson Falls Road
Steketee determined the weight of a fire truck to be 33,500 pounds through vehicle registration.  He contacted Local Government Center and the town attorney and found that it is within the Selectboards purview to adjust accordingly to the towns needs the posted limit of the Creamery Bridge.  After speaking with Charlie Waterbury, it was determined that a 20 ton posted limit would allow fire trucks and highway plow trucks across the bridge safely.
A motion was made to change the posted weight limit of Creamery Bridge to 20 tons. The motion passed and a letter to property owners Arthur and Anita Keefe was signed indicating this change.

Changing the signs for Summer Highway on Tillotson Falls Road to begin after the Keefe’s driveway would require a Public Hearing.  The Board will schedule this hearing for early fall of this year.

C.  On-Call Policy
Cooley will meet with Chief Kilmer to review a draft policy and revise as necessary then present it to the Board at the May 8th meeting.

D.  Review and establish Selectboard Calendar
The Board was not prepared to prioritize the calendar at this time.  However, they felt that the webpage design should begin immediately.  The Board agreed and will discuss the calendar at a future meeting.

E.  Review of Fire Chief Position & Lease
The Board would not ratify the Fire Chief Dennis at this time as they do not know that delegation of duties and how Dennis meets the requirements of the Fire Chief Job Description.  They asked Smith to have Dennis attend the next meeting.
IV.  New Business

A.  Correspondence

B. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

Hook asked if the Police Department could begin charging for house checks as there are so many.  The Board suggested she ask at the May 8th meeting with the Chief present as they are unaware of the amount of time this duty entails.
A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session at 8:04 pm.  A roll call vote of members present was taken with a decision in the affirmative.

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 8:10 pm.

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 8:12 pm.

Respectfully Submitted,
